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April 11, 2012
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
This letter transmits for your consideration an ordinance setting forth recommended service changes for September 2012 that will enable King County to provide bus service more cost effectively while respecting the needs of disabled, disadvantaged and elderly populations, and the diverse travel needs of neighborhoods and communities. The changes to bus service I am recommending represent Metro’s first major effort to implement the recommendations of the Strategic Plan for Public Transportation 2011-2021 through the use of all elements of the recently adopted Service Guidelines. Metro’s strategic plan aligns public transportation activities with the goals, objectives and strategies identified in the County’s Strategic Plan. 
The recommendations are consistent with the requirements of the Congestion Reduction Charge (CRC) legislation that Metro reallocate a minimum of 100,000 annual service hours using the guidelines. This is the largest service change Metro has ever proposed. If adopted, changes to the transit network will result in increased system productivity and are in line with the Council’s direction to shift resources from lower performing services to adopted priorities of service quality needs, underserved corridors, and high performing routes. 

The proposed changes will make the transit network more efficient, which is essential in this challenging fiscal climate. Even though the adopted CRC helps us sustain service in the near term, Metro will continue to face severe budget challenges unless new funding becomes available to replace the temporary funding provided by the CRC. 
At the same time, public transportation cannot focus entirely on efficiency. Metro carries people with unique needs who rely on transit for their mobility. Metro also seeks to provide convenient service that attracts riders who have other travel options and reduces the number of people who drive on already congested roadways. My recommendations reflect the significance of King County’s adopted values for the transit system – to emphasize productivity, to ensure social equity and to provide geographic value. The service changes proposed in this ordinance reflect the product of three months of intensive public outreach, which has helped shape the set of changes before you.  
The recommended changes to specific routes are primarily related to the start-up of the RapidRide C and D lines as well as the planned end of the downtown Seattle ride free area. The RapidRide C and D Lines will provide high quality frequent transit service between Ballard, Uptown and West Seattle via downtown Seattle. I am proposing a restructure of the transit network involving changes to 47 existing routes in ways that improve overall system effectiveness through an increase in the connections that are available within the regional transit system, that minimize duplication of bus service and that improve the flow of buses in the congested downtown Seattle area. Other minor administrative service changes will be made pursuant to the Director's authority as provided for in KCC 28.94.020 (B). A list of those administrative changes is attached to this letter, Administrative Changes to Public Transportation Network Fall 2012.

In November 2011, Metro presented service change concepts for public comment that together created a network of bus routes to provide frequent and convenient service to more places. The concepts shifted resources from bus routes that served fewer riders and consolidated others that provide similar connections. The resulting network would expand bus travel to more destinations, but require some riders to walk farther to get to a bus stop or to transfer between bus routes to reach some destinations that now can be reached using a single bus. The November service concepts purposefully did not focus on individual trips or destinations, but rather looked toward fulfilling the diverse travel needs of all customers efficiently and effectively. Metro Transit heard from a number of people who liked the proposals, but also from those who thought the changes to the system would inconvenience them. 
Metro then revised the November 2011 concepts and developed new proposals reflecting public feedback. Metro presented new proposals to the public in February 2012 through open houses and many meetings with community groups. During both outreach periods, Metro received over 10,000 comments. This recommendation is the product of work Metro did to balance community feedback with available resources.
Thank you for your consideration of the September 2012 service change ordinance. This important legislation will improve the mobility of King County residents and make changes to the transit system that moves us toward our recently adopted vision, goals and objectives. 
If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division at 206-684-1619, or Victor Obeso, Manager of Service Development, Metro Transit Division, at 206-263-3109.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Michael Woywod, Chief of Staff




  Mark Melroy, Senior Principal Legislative Analyst, BFM Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief Advisor Policy and Strategic Initiatives, King County 

    Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget

Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT

Victor Obeso, Manager, Service Development, Metro Transit Division, DOT

David Hull, Supervisor, Service Planning, Service Development, Metro Transit Division, DOT
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